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The Warren truss design featured in the College Avenue Bridge employed 
triangular members that were both in tension and compression.  In addition to 
the triangular members, Warren truss bridges, such as the College Avenue 
Bridge erected in 1914» would ordinarily have included vertical members that 
provided greater stiffness to the structure. Warren trusses, like the Pratt 
forms, afforded both simplicity of design and an economy of metal.  At the 
same time, the pure triangular form evinced the beauty of untrammeled 
functionalism. 

The College Avenue Bridge was pin-connected rather than being of the riveted 
construction common at that time.  In 1908, Milo Ketchum wrote that "the 
Warren truss with riveted ^joints is used as a standard truss for through 
highway bridges of 80' to 170'" (Ketchum 1908:7).  By 1920, Ketchum used even 
more adamant language in describing standards of design for low truss highway 
"bridges.  "For low truss highway bridges. . .[and] for spans from 50' to 80' 
and for special designs to 100' low truss highway bridges should always be 
made with riveted connections" (Ketchum 1920:177). 

A limited survey of low truss bridges erected in the late 19th and early 20th 
centuries in Pennsylvania shows that, indeed, the Greenville College Avenue 
Bridge is distinguished mainly by its pin connections.  Numerous pony truss 
bridges were erected during the highway bridge building boom era (1900-1930). 
Examples like the 1929 Bridgeville bridge (built by Union Engineering), the 
California bridge (built by Perkins in 1921), the Rural Valley Bridge (unknown 
company, 1913)» the 1916 Beaver Bridge (built by Farris Engineering), and the 
Saxton Bridge (built by Atherton in 1932) are Warren truss designs and faithful 
to the Waddell and Ketchum scripture•all were riveted (Pennsylvania Bureau 
for Historic Preservation, 1984)- 

Few of these bridges had the elaborate dual sidewalks that enhanced the 
attractiveness of the College Avenue Bridge.  The Harlansburg Bridge, for 
example, built by the Pittsburgh-Des Moines Steel Company over the Slippery 
Rock Creek on Route 19 in Lawrence County, features two Warren truss spans 
very similar in form to the College Avenue span.  The Harlansburg Bridge had 
an attractive lattice railing on the downstream side, and was conventionally 
riveted, not pin-connected (Pennsylvania Bureau for Historic Preservation, 
1984). 

The Canton Bridge Company 

In the early 20th century, the Canton Bridge Company, which built the College 
Avenue Bridge, emerged as a premier bridge builder, both within its native 
State of Ohio, in Pennsylvania, and in the nation (Ohio Department of Trans- 
portation, 1985)*  Three other Canton-built bridges listed in the Pennsylvania 
Historic Bridge Inventory (Kennerdell, built in 1906; Grove City, date 
unknown, and Greenville, built in 1902) are Pratt truss bridges. In 1891, 
Canton, Ohio, acquired its second important bridge company, the Canton Bridge 
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Company.  The first company, Wrought Iron Bridge, had been founded in 1866 by 
David Hammond and was purchased by the American Bridge Company in 1899-  In 
1892, David Hammond, the "Daddy of steel bridge building in Ohio," became one 
of the original stockholders and officers of the new Canton Bridge Company. 
Hammond brought with him many of the skilled workers formerly employed by the 
Wrought Iron Bridge Company.  In 1900, Canton Bridge Company's large (492 feet 
by 70 feet) production plant was one of the most complete bridge building 
facilities in America. The plant employed 175 workers, and speaking tubes and 
telephones connected the central office with every shop in the plant. 

But it was Canton Bridge's extensive and efficient network of salesmen and 
sales offices that made the company one of America's outstanding bridge 
companies.  Canton Bridge had sales offices in New York City, Kansas City, 
Omaha, Nebraska, as well as in Columbus and Toledo, Ohio.  David Hammond's 
sons, H. G. Hammond, G. I. Hammond, and V. H. Hammond, the "Hammond Brothers," 
manned not only the midwest offices in Toledo, Columbus, and Canton, Ohio, but 
also handled the large Pennsylvania bridge market. Significantly, the Canton 
Bridge Company specialized in building highway bridges over small country 
steams.  In 1901, Canton Bridge built 25 percent of all Ohio bridges and 
erected 886 bridges nationwide.  Between 1891 and 1901, the company erected 
6,003 bridges of various sizes from small 20-foot-long country bridges to a 
223-foot bridge in Fort Wayne, Indiana, and the large 800-foot bridge over the 
Wabash River in Perrysville, Indiana (American Pictorial Monthly 1902:16-20; 
Heald 1949:628-631). 

Like its still-operating sister bridge on Main Street, also built by Canton 
Bridge, Canton Bridge's pin-connected College Avenue Bridge has weathered the 
adversities of time fairly well.  In the 1930s, impoverished Mercer County 
transferred title to the bridge to the Pennsylvania Department of Highways. 
At one point, which is unclear in the town's memory, vandals removed the four 
lamps from their posts on the bridge.  In 1972, several of the floor beams 
were replaced, the original cement-brick road surface was removed, the old 
corrugated metal was replaced and a new asphalt surface was laid down 
(Pennsylvania Department of Transportation, Mercer office 1984). 

Mercer County Bridge Improvement Program, 1913-1914 

The College Avenue Bridge was only one of more than a dozen bridges that were 
built in Mercer County in 1914-  The bridge improvement program began even 
earlier since, in July 1913, the county commissioners awarded contracts for 
the construction of eight rural bridges (Greenville, The Evening Record, July 
15, 1914). Because of publicity by a "county seat newspaper [whichj charged 
that a 'frame up' existed in the awarding of contracts,,., [that] all 
indications pointed to collusion among the bridge companies bidding at 'long 
profit' prices," the eight contracts were voided and new bids were solicited 
in August 1913,  Although the lowest bid for the eight bridge replacement 
contracts were reduced by $1,814 from the earlier low bid, the prices were 
still considered too high, and the bridge replacements were postponed for a 
year. 




